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Following are articles which were presented as papers to 
the Seminar on Vipassana Meditation held at Dhammagiri 
last December. Forty-nine reports exploring the sources of 
Vipassana meditation in Pāli literature, or Vipassana’s 
practical applications, were presented at the Seminar. (A 
summary of the format and conclusions of the Seminar ap-
peared in the April 1987 issue of the Vipassana Newslet-
ter.) Further selections from the papers will appear in fu-
ture issues of the Newsletter. 

The Practice of Mettā-Bhāvanā in  

Vipassana Meditation 

by The Vipassana Research Institute 

The practice of mettā-bhāvanā is an important adjunct to 
the technique of Vipassana meditation, indeed, its logical 
outcome. It is a technique whereby we radiate loving-
kindness and goodwill toward all beings. The Buddha in-
structed his followers to develop mettā so as to lead more 
peaceful and harmonious lives themselves and to help oth-
ers to do so as well. For a student of Vipassan, mettā has 
much the same function. Through it we find a way to share 
with all others the peace and harmony that we have discov-
ered in practicing Vipassana. We do so by deliberately 
charging the atmosphere around us with the calming, posi-
tive vibrations of pure and compassionate love. 

The text states: Mijjati siniyhati’ti mettā — “That which 
inclines one to friendly disposition is mettā.”1 It is a sin-
cere wish for the good and welfare of all It is diametrically 
opposed to hatred or ill-will and hence can be defined as 
their absence: Adoso’ti mettā— “Non-aversion is mettā” 
The chief characteristic of mettā is a benevolent attitude. Its 
culmination is the identification of oneself with all beings, 
a recognition of the fellowship of all life. 

To grasp this concept at least intellectually is easy enough, 
but it is far harder to develop such an attitude oneself. For 
this, some practice is needed, and so we have the technique 

of metta-bhāvanā the systematic cultivation of goodwill 
towards others. This technique is widely spread in the 
Theravadin Buddhist countries of South Asia but to be 
really effective, it must be practiced along with Vipassana 
meditation. So long as negativities such as aversion lurk in 
the unconscious, it is futile to consciously formulate 
thoughts of goodwill, and doing so will be dangerously 
close to performing a ritual devoid of inner meaning. When, 
however, negativities are removed by the practice of Vipas-
sana, goodwill naturally wells up in the mind. When we 
emerge from the prison of self-obsession, we can begin to 
concern ourselves with the welfare of others. 

For this reason, the technique of metta-bhāvanā  is intro-
duced only at the end of a Vipassana course, after the par-
ticipants have each passed through the process of purifica-
tion. At such a time meditators can really feel from the 
depths of their beings a volition of parahita kāmatā, wish-
ing the good of others, and therefore their practice of mettā 
will be truly effective. Though limited time is devoted to it 
in a course, mettā may be regarded as the culmination of 
the practice of Vipassana meditation. Nibbāna itself can be 
experienced only by those whose minds are filled with infi-

Papers From the Seminar on Vipassana Meditation 

Toward all the world one should 
develop an attitude of love unbounded, 
above, below, and all around, without 
obstruction, hatred, or enmity. 

Mettañca sabba lokasmi6 mānasa6 
bhavaye aparimā7am, uddha6 adho 
ca tiriyañca, asambādha6 avera6 
asapatta6 

Words of Dhamma 

—Kara7iya Metta Sutta, Sutta Nipāta 
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others: “May you be happy, may all beings be peaceful, 
may you be liberated from the defilements that are the 
causes of suffering.” 

Such an attitude enables a meditator to deal far more skill-
fully with the vicissitudes of life. Suppose, for example, 
one encounters a person who is acting out of deliberate ill-
will to harm others. The common response would be to re-
act to such a person with fear and hatred, a self-centered 
response that does nothing to improve the situation, that in 
fact broadcasts further the negativity of this person. It is far 
more helpful to remain calm and balanced, with a feeling of 
goodwill even for the person who is acting wrongly. This 
must not be merely an intellectual stance, a veneer over 
unresolved negativity. Mettā works only when it is the 
spontaneous overflow of a purified mind. 

The serenity achieved in Vipassana meditation will natu-
rally give rise to feelings of mettā; and throughout the day 
they will continue to affect the meditator and his environ-
ment in a positive way. Thus Vipassana ultimately has a 
dual function: to make the meditator happy by purifying his 
mind, and to enable him to contribute to the happiness of 
others by preparing him to practice mettā. What, after all, is 
the meaning of freeing oneself of negativity and egotism 
unless one shares these benefits with others? In a retreat 
one cuts oneself off from the world temporarily, in order to 
return and share with others what one has gained by work-
ing in solitude. These two aspects of the practice of Vipas-
sana are inseparable. 

In these times of violent unrest, widespread malaise and 
suffering, the need for such a practice as metta-bhāvanā is 
clear. If peace and harmony are to reign throughout the 
world, they must first be established in the minds of all the 
inhabitants of the world. 

The energy of mettā exists all around us. We need only to 
open ourselves sufficiently in order to become channels of 
this boundless goodwill so that it may spread and influence 
all beings. Vipassana meditation is the way to achieve this 
opening, to develop peace and harmony within ourselves so 
that we may share peace and harmony with all others. 

Notes: 1.  Abhidhammattha-sangraho, text with Hindi 
translation and commentary by Ven. Dr. U Rewata 
Dhamma and Dr. R. S. Tripathi, Vol. II, p. 881. 

Drug Addiction and Vipassana Medi-

tation  

by Richard Hammersley and John Cregan 

Cyrenian House is the leading drug rehabilitation center in 
Western Australia. It is also the only rehabilitation center in 
the state that is completely drug free. It was founded in 
1981, and since then has treated over 600 addicts on an in-
patient basis and over 400 as outpatients. The therapeutic 
program it offers consists of: 

—individual counseling 

—group therapy 

nite loving-kindness and compassion for all beings, as well 
as with sympathetic joy and equanimity. These four quali-
ties constitute the Brahma-vihāra the sublime state in 
which dwell beings of pure mind. 

Simply wishing for that state is not enough; we have to pu-
rify our minds in order to attain it We do this by Vipassana 
meditation, and that is why the emphasis is on this tech-
nique during a course. Very soon in the practice we become 
aware of the underlying reality of the world and of our-
selves: arising and passing away every moment We realize 
that the process of change goes on without our control and 
regardless of our wishes. Gradually we come to understand 
that any attachment to what is ephemeral and insubstantial 
will produce nothing but suffering for us. By trial and error 
we learn to be detached, to keep the balance of our minds in 
the face of any experience. As we do so, we begin to ex-
perience what real happiness is: not the satisfaction of de-
sire or the forestalling of fears but, rather, liberation from 
the cycle of desiring and fearing. The more this inner seren-
ity develops, the more clearly we can see how others are 
enmeshed in suffering, and naturally the wish arises that 
they may find what we have found: the way out of misery, 
the path of peace. This is the proper volition for the practice 
of metta-bhāvanā. 

Mettā is not prayer. It is not the pious hope that an outside 
agency will act to help others. On the contrary, it is a dy-
namic process in which the meditator acts to produce a be-
neficent influence on others, to create a supportive atmos-
phere that will enable others to act to help themselves. It 
can be omni-directional or chaneled towards a particular 
person. In either case, however, the meditator is simply pro-
viding an outlet for a power that far transcends himself. The 
mettā that he feels is not 'his' mettā. More correctly, by 
eliminating egotism, he has opened his mind and made it a 
conduit for the forces of positivity throughout the universe. 
He merely transmits metta-dhātu the vibrations of mettā 
that charge the cosmos. The more clearly one realizes this 
fact that mettā is not produced by oneself, the more one’s 
mettā is truly selfless. 

In order to conduct the electricity of mettā, the mind must 
be calm, balanced, free from negativity. This is precisely 
the type of mind that we develop in the practice of Vipas-
sana. A meditator knows by experience how anger, antipa-
thy, or ill-will destroy one’s own peace and frustrate any 
efforts to help others. It is only when hatred is removed and 
equanimity attained that one can be happy oneself and wish 
happiness for others. Simply declaring “May all beings be 
happy” is valueless. The words have force only when ut-
tered from a pure mind. Backed by this purity, they will 
certainly be effective in fostering the happiness of all. 
When one sees the positive effect it has, then one knows 
that the mettā one practices is truly effective. 

A meditator must therefore examine oneself before practic-
ing metta-bhāvanā to check whether one is really capable 
of transmitting mettā. Should he find even a tinge of hatred 
or aversion in the mind, he must refrain from the attempt at 
that time, since otherwise he would be liable to transmit 
that negativity, causing harm to others. If, however, both 
mind and body are filled with serenity and well-being, it is 
natural and appropriate to seek to share this happiness with 
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—promotion of physical and mental well-being through 
    yoga, relaxation, meditation, sports and drama 

—attendance at Narcotics Anonymous meetings 

—participation in arts and crafts projects and household 
work programs. 

Cyrenian House helps addicts not only to free themselves of 
drug use but also to reintegrate into society by finding em-
ployment, education opportunities, accommodation, etc. It 
is one of an umbrella group of organizations operating un-
der the aegis of the Western Australia Council on Addic-
tions. The Council itself is directed by Vipassana medita-
tors, and for three years it has made time available for ad-
dicts undergoing treatment and for staff to attend Vipassana 
courses. At present 80% of the staff have taken at least one 
ten-day course. Among the addicts who have taken Vipas-
sana courses, there has been a 100% success rate in the final 
part of their rehabilitation program. That is, not one addict 
who has completed the Cyrenian House program and then 
done a Vipassana course is today using any form of alcohol 
or illegal drugs. 

Vipassana benefits recovering addicts both directly, through 
their participation in meditation courses, and indirectly as 
well. Nearly all the counselors at Cyrenian House are ex-
addicts who have passed through its program themselves. 
Once they are firmly established in the Dhamma, they pro-
vide excellent role models for recovering addicts, inspiring 
them through such virtues as honesty and compassion, ac-
quired and cultivated by the practice of Vipassana. 

Cyrenian House treats addiction as a family illness and pro-
vides support for members of the addict’s family, particu-
larly through the Narcotics Anonymous program. 

Using drugs is a way of suppressing reality, whether it is a 
difficult financial situation, an unhappy relationship, or sim-
ply uncomfortable bodily sensations. This suppression 
leaves a mark on the mind. Vipassana meditation is the only 
technique we know that removes these deep mental impres-
sions totally. Of course over a long period of time other 
methods may be helpful, such as giving positive reinforce-
ment to the conscious mind; in fact, to a extent the Cyrenian 
House program works in this way. But the speed with which 
Vipassana works means that addicts can virtually clear their 
minds and start again free of the conditioning of this terrible 
period of their lives. 

Drug addiction is an addiction to bodily sensations. Some-
one may start taking drugs for a number of reasons, but 
eventually it is the dreadful sensations and their accompany-
ing thoughts that drive a true addict to continue using drugs. 
The addict becomes caught in a the web of craving and 
aversion. By fostering equanimity toward sensations and 
thoughts, Vipassana opens a way out of this web. 

An important part of the rehabilitation process at Cyrenian 
House is the Narcotics Anonymous program, based on the 
tried and tested methods of Alcoholics Anonymous. This 
program encourages self-evolvement through self-
awareness and understanding. Addicts learn to accept them-
selves and others as they are, to bring honesty into their eve-
ryday lives. As with Vipassana, the understanding of imper-

manence is of central importance to the Narcotics Anony-
mous program. Addicts base their recovery on the under-
standing that things are changing and that life is manageable 
by taking it one day at a time. Vipassana reinforces this ap-
proach by showing how to take life one moment at a time. 

During their stay at Cyrenian House, addicts realize that 
they and no one else are responsible for their recovery. This 
realization plus the observation of successful role models 
(former addicts who have learned Vipassana) provide the 
impetus to undertake a ten-day course. 

Confidence building is an essential part of the program, 
from detoxification through sharing household duties and 
the halfway house experience. 

Simply having completed a Vipassana course is itself a 
great boost to the confidence and self-esteem of an addict. 
Still more important, the technique fosters self-dependence 
and inner strength. By continuing the practice, the addict 
develops these qualities to achieve positive results. 

Vipassana shows the addict that there are other choices to 
using drugs, and gives the example of the peace that is at-
tainable within oneself through meditation. A course thus 
gives an understanding of harmony that is experiential 
rather than merely intellectual. 

When people have used drugs for long periods of time, they 
become numb to feelings. When they stop using drugs, it is 
important for them to have time to experience and identify 
feelings, and to accept the feeling of isolation and low self-
esteem that is common among addicts. To do a Vipassana 
course when one has only just stopped using drugs is to do a 
course as an addict with the values and outlook of an addict. 
To do a course after a period of sobriety, having learned to 
accept oneself, is to do a course honestly as a human being. 
For this reason we believe that a Vipassana course is a per-
fect conclusion to the Cyrenian House program. 

Continuing practice of Vipassana assists in times of stress 
which could have led to relapse In the past. 

Addiction goes to the deepest level of the mind, and if it is 
not to recur it must be removed by the roots. The deepest 
level of the mind is constantly in touch with bodily sensa-
tions. Through Vipassana one can learn to observe these 
sensations with equanimity, and by doing so to eradicate 
addiction from the depths of the mind. 

From numerous examples it appears to us that after under-
going a Vipassana course, an addict shows dramatic behav-
ioral improvement, far more so than an average person with 
no dependencies. Recovered addicts who have passed 
through the Cyrenian House program and a Vipassana 
course show exceptional willingness to help other addicts. 
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Doctors are baffled by the improvement in my condition, 
but I have no doubt that it is the result of the process of Vi-
passana at work within me. I can describe the process only 
in terms of my experience in meditation. As I sit with eyes 
closed, I feel a flow of subtle vibrations like wavelets, a 
mild and soothing electric current throughout the body, in-
cluding the parts affected by my disease. Wherever there 
are blockages, these waves seem to strike against the ipedi-
ments in the muscle fibers, nerve tissues, and bony struc-
tures, causing them to open and expand. It is like the cur-
rent of a river striking against a rock that blocks its course. 
The rock deflects the water, causing it to flow over, around, 
or under the obstruction. Gradually, however, the water 
succeeds in shaking and moving the rock, in pulverizing 
and finally disintegrating it. When it is gone the river flows 
smoothly, unimpeded. 

The process of Vipassana has affected me in other ways as 
well. Mental tensions have subsided to a great extent, and 
my dread of the future has lessened. I used to become agi-
tated when I encountered difficulties in life, making myself 
more and more unhappy. Now I have acquired the strength 
to face problems smilingly. Within me there is a constant 
feeling of good will for others. My tolerance and working 
efficiency have increased greatly. Relations with my fam-
ily, which had been strained, now have improved as Vipas-
sana has improved my behavior pattern. 

All these changes add up to a greater feeling of happiness. 
It is as if a dead person has come to life again, and all 
through the blessing of the Dhamma. 

I am deeply indebted to my great benefactor Goenkaji for 
giving me the Dhamma and guiding me on the path. Now I 
strive to the best of my ability to lead a life of Dhamma. 

May all sentient beings of the world be happy and peaceful! 

Vipassana Gave Me a New Life 

by Shravan Kumar Agarwal 

In 1975, when I was thirty years old. I was diagnosed as 
having progressive muscular dystrophy. This disease at-
tacks the muscle cells so that the protractile muscles gradu-
ally weaken and degenerate. The patient loses control of his 
limbs and is forced to live as an invalid confined to bed. No 
cure has yet been found for this painful malady. 

The news of my illness threw me into turmoil. A future of 
unrelieved darkness seemed to await me, and faced with 
this prospect I developed great tensions within. In despera-
tion I tried all sorts of treatments—ayurvedic, homeopathic, 
and nature-cure—but nothing gave me any relief. Instead 
the malady worsened day by day. By 1979 I had trouble 
standing up, walking, and using my hands. It was clear that 
I would soon be bed-ridden. 

At this point some friends who had learned Vipassana 
urged me to join a course, and I did so in November1979. 
The ten days’ work produced slight but unmistakable signs 
of improvement in my condition. Greatly encouraged, I un-
dertook many courses in succession. The process of revivi-
fication became all the more clear, inspiring me with hope. 
I struggled hard to meditate as I was told, in order to gain a 
new lease on life. 

Now, after several years of meditation practice, the changes 
that have come seem almost miraculous. Previously, walk-
ing a few steps had been a painful ordeal. Now I can easily 
walk as much as a kilometer, though at a slow pace. Climb-
ing stairs had been very difficult; now I can easily climb 
flights of 25-30 stairs. Traveling by bus or train for two or 
three hours used to exhaust me; now I can take much longer 
journeys without becoming tired. The circulation in my legs 
has improved. The atrophy of bodily extremities has been 
reversed. The joints of my legs have expanded and the mus-
cles have begun to regenerate and gain in strength, render-
ing me capable of easier movement. 
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Assistant Teacher Course Statistics 

The following figures are for the period: March 1, 1986—Feb. 28, 1987. 

Total number of assistant teachers or assistant teacher couples who gave courses: 

33 (of this total. 17 are western assistants) 

Total number of ten-day assistant teacher courses worldwide: 157 

Total number of students: 7036 (3093 old students, 3943 new students) 

Special courses worldwide: 

Anapanā courses: 14 courses, 399 total students (66 old. 385 new) 

Short courses for old students: 3 courses, total of 34 old students 

Sa?ipa??hāna Sutta course, California, USA: I course, 24 old students 

20-day course, V.M.C., USA: 1 course, 18 old students 

Breakdown via country: 
 
    Total # 
    10-Day   Total Old  Total of   Total # 
Country   Courses  Students New Students   Students 
                                                                                                                                           
India   67  1558  2041   3599 
Nepal   9  165  178   343 
Australia   21  382  576   958 
New Zealand  3  28  55   83 
USA   32  515  547   1062 
Canada   1  13  32   45 
Japan   5  61  113   174 
France   8  170  177   347 
United Kingdom   6  105  98   203 
West Germany   2  69  80   149 
Belgium   1  16  13   29 
Italy   1  6  6   12 
Spain   1  5  27   32 
                                                                                                                                           
TOTALS   157  3093 old 3943 new  7036 total 
    courses  students students  students 

International News  

Center in California 

The California Vipassana House in Occidental, Sonoma 
County, is being purchased by the Sayagyi U Ba Khin Vi-
passana Foundation. This permanent facility will provide a 
stable foundation for the continuous practice of Vipassana 
meditation on the west coast. 

In the 2.5 years since its opening, there have been 10 to 12 
courses per year at the site, averaging 25-30 students per 
course. The numbers of courses, students and Dhamma 
servers have increased substantially during this period. 
Therefore the California Trust decided to move forward at 
this time and undertake the increased responsibility and 
benefits of purchasing the property and establishing a per-
manent center. 

The 3,000 square foot, ranch-style house is situated on six 
acres in a secluded rural area, near the end of a dead-end 
road, It is 1.5 hour drive from San Francisco and Berkeley, 
and 30 minutes from Santa Rosa. There is a regular airport 
bus to Santa Rose from the San Francisco International Air-

port, as well as airline connections, and from Santa Rosa 

there are local bus connections to Occidental.  

At present, the facility consists of a modern house with six 
bedrooms and 2.5 bathrooms. There are also outdoor bath-
room facilities. A separate small apartment serves conven-
iently as teacher’s quarters. It is attached to the meditation 
hall, a converted three-car garage, which seats 55 medita-
tors. The house is set back from the road in an open field 
with a backdrop of woods, with about three acres in front 
and three acres in back. 

Winter courses have averaged 25-30 students, all accom-
modated indoors. Summer courses have accommodated 45 
students, with old students staying in tents. Plans are being 
developed to expand the house, so that in the future courses 
for 50 students can be held all year long. 

The purchase price of the property is $206,000. An initial 
down payment of $10,000 has been made. In the fall of 
1987, the Trust plans to enter into a contract of purchase to 
pay off the remaining balance of $196,000. 

The commitment to purchase the site carries along with it a 
greatly increased responsibility. In the past, many medita-
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yourself and take out the impurities, you cannot be enlight-
ened. And when you examine yourself and take out the im-
purities—this is Vipassana. You can call it Vipassana, or 
you can call it any name—what difference does it make? 

Goenkaji, when you talk about Dhamma: does it guide 

you? Do you believe the Dhamma can guide you? 

Yes, certainly Dhamma starts guiding you. As the mind 
gets more and more purified, your paññā—your own wis-
dom—will get stronger and stronger. Then any problem 
that comes in the life—you just go inside, you get the an-
swer yourself. So this becomes your guide. You should not 
depend on anyone else. You depend on yourself and you 
depend on Dhamma. 

A friend of mine has cancer and I was telling her about 

this technique. I was wondering if this was something 

she could use to help cure her? 

It can help her mind to face the problem. Many cases of 
cancer have been helped very much by this technique in the 
sense that there is no more pain from cancer, and one can 
face the misery. Some people have even died from cancer 
practicing Vipassana and they have died very peacefully 
without any misery. In some—very few—cases the cancer 
has been cured, but one should not come with the idea of 
curing it. The technique is to purify the mind. 

I understand that. I noticed that when I have a sore 

throat and I start to meditate, then I can get rid of my 

sore throat or headache. 

It happens—in many ways, in different ways. Physically 
one gets benefited, but that is just a by-product. The main 
thing is how to get benefited at the mental level. 

Good News! 

Support of the international newsletter from students world-
wide has been generous in the past six months. As indicated 
by the above financial report, dāna received in the first 
quarter of this year reduced the Newsletter’s cumulative 
deficit by over half. 

We are pleased to report that dāna received in the 2nd quar-
ter (to be detailed in the next issue) has repaid the Newslet-
ter’s debt in its entirety. Donations from students have more 
than doubled compared to the monthly average for the past 
two years, and the Newsletter now has a modest but never-
theless encouraging credit balance. This return to a healthy 
financial footing helps to ensure that the international 
Newsletter can continue its work. May this work serve to 
benefit all beings! 

tors offered to help the effort to establish a center in Cali-
fornia when the time was right. The time has now arrived, 
and further support is needed in the form of lump sum and 
mon-thly donations, loans and services. Dāna contributed 
for the center will now go directly to pay for the purchase. 

Course organizers are currently working to temporarily ex-
pand the facility in order to accommodate over 100 students 
for Goenkaji’s courses in August. Dhamma servers will be 
needed in late July and early August to help prepare the site 
for Goenkaji’s large courses. Staff is also needed for the 
assistant teacher courses being held through the second 
week of July. 

Students wishing to contribute dāna or to receive further 
information, please contact California Vipassana House, 
P.O. Box 510, Occidental, CA 95465, Tel. (707) 874-3031. 
Students wishing to serve, please contact: Craig Rublee, 
1136 Fulton Street, Palo Alto, CA 94301, Tel. (415) 321-
4139. 

India 

A seminar on “Vipassana and Education” sponsored by the 
Vipassana Research Institute was held at Dhammagiri in 
May and was attended by educators from around India. A 
seminar on Vipassana and Health” is planned for autumn, 
1987 and will beheld in Delhi. 

A three-day Ānāpāna course for children was held at 
Dhammagiri in June, with the participation of schools in 
Igatpuri. 

Goenkaji gave five public talks to audiences of up to 1500 
people in Jaipur, Rajasthan in March. At one talk represen-
tatives of the government of the State of Rajasthan were 
present, including the Chief Minister and cabinet ministers 
as well as all the heads of government departments. 
Goenkaji started off the Ānāpāna program in one school in 
Jaipur (the program will be continued by assistant teachers). 
In April, there was a one-day sitting in Bombay attended by 
over 500 meditators, and Goenkaji is giving public talks in 
Bombay on a regular basis. 

Meeting at V.M.C. on the Spread of the Dhamma 

A day-long organizational meeting to discuss matters re-
lated to the spread of the Dhamma will be held at V.M.C., 
Dhammadharā in Shelburne Falls, Mass. on August 9. 

The meeting will be similar to the one held at Dhammagiri 
this March and will be attended by assistant teachers and 
course organizers. Any interested old students are invited to 
participate.  

Questions and Answers 

Can you tell me if it’s possible to reach enlightenment 

by any path other than Vipassana? 

You can give it any name. People have reached the stage of 
enlightenment and have not given it the name of Vipassana. 
But when we go deeply into what they did, we find that 
they did Vipassana. They didn’t call it Vipassana because 
they didn’t know the name Vipassana. Unless you examine 


